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ATCHAFALAYA BASIN LEVEE DISTRICT
P. O. Box 170

Port Allen, Louisiana 70767-0170

Phone (225) 387-2249

Fax    (225) 387-4742







December 1, 2021





A Regular Board Meeting of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District was held at the Office of the Board in Port Allen, Louisiana at 4:00 pm, Wednesday, December 1, 2021. President John Grezaffi called the meeting to order and declared a quorum present. The following members were present:

COMMISSIONER


PARISH

Bill Flynn



West Baton Rouge

Kenneth Gordon


West Baton Rouge

John Grezaffi


Pointe Coupee

Mark Guillory


St. Landry

Karen Jewell



Iberville
Moise LeBlanc


St. Martin

Earl Matherne


Assumption

Absent: 

Spencer Harvey


Ascension

Daniel Hebert


Iberville

Jody Meche



St. Martin

Sean McGee



Iberia



Nickie Rockforte


Pointe Coupee
Also Present:

INDIVIDUAL


REPRESENTING

Tony German


CPRA

Tommy Thibodeaux

St. Martin Parish

William Tyson


Executive Director
Nicholas Rockforte


Levee Board Attorney

Kristy Jewell


Human Resource Analyst
Crissi Canezaro


Administrative Program Specialist A

                                                                    * * * * 
President John Grezaffi asked for public comments. Hearing none, he proceeded with the meeting. President John Grezaffi advised the board that he learned immediately prior to this meeting that Commissioner Moise LeBlanc will be retiring after this meeting. Commissioner LeBlanc told the board it has been a pleasure serving on the board, but due to health issues it has become difficult for him to travel to and from the meeting.  Commissioner LeBlanc’s replacement was in the audience and was introduced as Mr. Tommy Thibodeaux.  President Grezaffi said he looked forward to working with him as soon as his appointment is finalized.  
                                                                     * * * * 
Commissioner Karen Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Kenneth Gordon, and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of November 3, 2021, as presented and to publish the minutes in the official journal. 
                                                                    * * * * 
A meeting of the Insurance/Finance Committee of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District was held at 4:00 p.m., Wednesday, November 17, 2021, at the Board office in Port Allen, LA.  Daniel Hebert called the meeting to order. President John Grezaffi appointed Kenneth Gordon and Spencer Harvey to serve on the committee this day. 

The following members were present:

Daniel Hebert, Chairman 

Earl Matherne, 1st Vice Chairman

Karen Jewell, Member

Kenneth Gordon, Member

Spencer Harvey, Member 

John Grezaffi, Ex-Officio Chairman

Absent: 

Moise LeBlanc, Member

Bill Flynn, Ex-Officio Chairman

Also Present:

John Caro – Brown and Brown Insurance

Elizabeth Minvielle – Brown and Brown Insurance

Christy Prjean - LWCC

William Tyson, Executive Director

Crissi Canezaro, Administrative Program Specialist

Kristy Jewell, Human Resource Analyst

1. Discuss renewal of the workers’ compensation policy:  Christy Prejean representing Simmons & Savoie advised the committee that the renewal premium will be $79,496 in 2022 due to a recent payroll audit.  Commissioner Karen Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne, and unanimously carried to approve the renewal of the LWCC policy for 2022.

2. Discuss renewal of general liability insurance:  Mr. John Caro of Brown & Brown reported the last few years from a property perspective insurance has increased.  He said where we have rate increases in auto and cyber we have some offsets that might help.  The commercial package will be $25,819.47 for this year for property and liability.  He presented an additional option for the package for property.  You now have 1% deductible with minimum of $10,000.  Allied is offering a 3% deductible with minimum of $25,000.  It brings your premium down $2,000.  He said he recommends you do not take this because of the value of our buildings.  On auto the challenge is we have an open claim of $175,000.  We also had a claim that closed out recently for $85,000.  The district’s claim experience is really good but with an open claim it makes the premium increase.  We have one option to consider.  At this time, we do not have a deductible for auto.  They are offering a $5,000 liability deductible and increase on the coverage of the vehicles.  This drops the premium by $10,000.  He said we could consider this option, but we may use the $10,000 savings with just two claims.  Mr. Tyson said he felt we need to leave the auto coverage the same because of the average number of claims.  The umbrella coverage increases only because auto increased.  Public officials’ liability went down slightly.  The cyber policy is with Travelers and it requires a multifactor authentication.  He said we may want to consider this in the future.  Mr. Caro said he found a company that does not require this, but by next year we may have to comply.  The total for this premium would be $178,518.07.   

Move by Commissioner Earl Matherne, seconded by Commissioner Karen Jewell and unanimously carried to approve the renewal of the General Liability Insurance with Brown & Brown.

3. Discuss renewal of employee health insurance:   Mr. Will Tyson advised the committee that the monthly premium will go up about $3,174.63 for a total of $68,500.79 for the month.  Commissioner Earl Matherne moved, seconded by Commissioner Kenneth Gordon, and unanimously carried to renew the employee health insurance policy for 2022.

4. Discuss renewal of employee supplemental insurance:  Ms. Elizabeth Minvielle of Brown & Brown addressed the committee.  She presented the renewal for employee supplemental insurance with the same policy and same price as last year.   Commissioner Earl Matherne moved, seconded by Commissioner Grezaffi, and unanimously carried to approve renewal of the employee supplemental insurance for 2022.  

Mr. Tyson said we are working on a way to track our fuel.  He said we will discuss this at the board meeting.  

There being no further business to come before the committee, upon motion by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried, the meeting adjourned.  

Respectfully submitted,

/s/Daniel Hebert, Chairman



/s/Earl Matherne, 1st Vice Chairman

/s/Karen Jewell, Member



/s/Bill Flynn, Ex-Officio Chairman





/s/John Grezaffi, Ex-Officio Chairman

Mr. William Tyson reported that the Insurance Committee met and considered our insurance policies for the coming year.  The total for our General Liability policy after adjustments will be $178,518.07.  All other policies are as presented in the minutes.  Mr. Tyson said he plans to move forward with recommendations concerning cyber security for our operation. Commissioner Kenneth Gordon moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the Insurance Committee as presented, including the General Liability adjustment presented at today’s meeting.
                                                                    * * * *
Mr. William Tyson advised the board that the Corps of Engineers has requested a Right of Entry for parking along the Mississippi River to complete various dredging projects.  Karen Jewell moved, seconded by Kenneth Gordon and unanimously carried to approve the request.

                                                                    * * * * 
Mr. Tony German of CPRA was recognized but had no report.

                                                                    * * * *
Mr. Nicholas Rockforte arrived at the meeting after a delay due to traffic but had no report on legal issues at this time.  
                                                                    * * * *
There were no personnel issues brought before the board.

                                                                    * * * * 
Mr. William Tyson advised the board that due to several thefts of parts, etc. we have added a security system with cameras at the barn. Also, we are obtaining quotes for a method to track fuel. He will get back to the board on this when completed.
                                                                    * * * *
Mr. Tyson reported we have approximately 600 acres of swamp land that was given to the levee district by the Federal government many years ago.  Originally, we thought the Corps of Engineers would use this to obtain dirt to raise the levee, but it now appears this will not happen. He said he is trying to look into the legalities and possible options to swap the swamp land for something of more value to the district.  The land is located South of Hwy. 15 near the Mississippi River Levee by the Old River Locks.  
                                                                    * * * *
Prior to adjourning, the commissioners wished Commissioner Moise LeBlanc well on his retirement. 

There being no further business to come before the board, the Commissioners unanimously carried to adjourn the meeting.  
____________________________________           ____________________________________

Janice Jarreau, Secretary


           John Grezaffi, President

____________________________________

Linda Alwood, Contract Stenographer 
An Equal Opportunity Employer

